
TV A N D RADIO 

FRIDAY EVENING of the week 
Edward R. Murrow died, CBS 
Television presented a special one-

hour program of excerpts from his radio 
and TV broadcasts. It was odd, and per
haps not without some significance, that 
An Hour with Ed Murrow was pre
ceded by a cancelation announcement 
for a program called The Great Adven
ture and followed by a next-week-
we-will-present announcement for a 
regularly scheduled entertainment show. 
Mr. Murrow's passing symbolized the 
end of a great adventure in broadcasting. 
His colleagues, who put together their 
deeply felt obituaries of Murrow at 
CBS radio and television, knew it. 
Newsmen at rival networks and local 
stations who paid their tributes were 
aware of it, too. Actually, however, the 
broadcasting idealism that Murrow rep
resented died many years ago, even be
fore he left CBS to become director 
of the U.S. Information Agency. But as 
long as he was alive, the illusion, if 
not the substance, survived. It was not 
Murrow alone the newsmen saluted, but 
their own hopes, their own past. Most of 
them were his contemporaries; they 
were in Europe at the birth of broadcast 
journalism, shortly before and during 
World War II. Their professional bap
tism coincided with the war's high 
drama. 

Amid the V-2 rockets in London, 
aboard a bomber over Berlin, with the 
parachute drop at Antwerp, Murrow 
and his fellow reporters were on the 
same ideological and emotional wave
length as their audience. It was a time of 
unity and expectation of a better world 
after the victory. The broadcasters came 
home, after the peace, determined to 
maintain and extend the wartime level of 
aspiration and performance they had 
created. In London, shortly before the 
war's end, Murrow knew he would be 
returning to the States to become a pro
gram executive at CBS in news and 
public afFairs. There was a general hope 
among newsmen that radio, which had 
help defeat external enemies, would now 
be useful in fighting subtler battles 
against injustice and ignorance. In Sep
tember 1946, Murrow established the 
first CBS Documentary Unit, "devoted 
exclusively to the production of pro
grams dealing with major and interna
tional issues and involving extraordinary 
research and preparation." But after a 
few years the climate of idealism dis
solved. The industry returned full-stride 
to its market orientation. 
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Murrow's Lost Fight 

Edward R. Murrow—Itching 
pills instead of tranquilizers. 

Murrow left his administrative post 
and took up his work as a reporter, pre
sumably because he felt more comfort
able in that role. There is evidence to 
suggest that he had already seen the true 
outlines of the opposing forces in broad
casting. Television enhanced his prestige 

greatly; he was the prototype of the 
photogenic reporter on camera. Teamed 
productively with Fred W. Friendly, he 
was always imaginative and responsible, 
but his thrusts into areas of political, 
social, and economic significance grew 
weaker. Occasionally the old Murrow 
bite was hard, as in his attack on Sen
ator McCarthy; in Harvest of Shame, a 
program about migrant farm laborers; 
and in some of the CBS Reports pro
grams deafing with the integration 
struggle in the South. But shows like 
Person to Person and Small World, how
ever popular or engaging, hardly repre
sented Murrow's real conception of the 
role of broadcast journahsm. In 1958 he 
stated his fears about the trend in Amer
ican broadcasting in a speech to the 
Radio and Television News Directors' 
Association. 

In that speech, three years before 
Newton Minow's "vast wasteland" com
ments, Murrow found evidence, in one 
week's programing of the three net
works, of "decadence, escapism, and in
sulation from the realities of the world 
we live in." He challenged television to 
"produce some itching pills rather than 
this endless outpouring of tranquilizers." 
He believed strongly in the potential of 
commercial television, and he called 
upon big business and big television to 
"exalt the importance of ideas and in
formation." 

"The trouble with television," Mur
row told his fellow broadcasters, "is that 
it is rusting in the scabbard during a 
battle for survival." It was really his 
final, most deeply felt word on broad
casting. An Hour with Ed Murrow 
failed to mention that 1958 speech. The 
sword was still in the scabbard. 

—ROBERT LEWIS SHAYON. 

Your Literary L Q. 
Conducted by John T. Winterich and David M. Glixon 

FOUR-LETTER WORDS 

By changing one letter at a time, each four-letter word in Column 1 can be 
transformed into the name of the famous writer described in Column 2. Cora Morton 
of Cincinnati, Ohio, challenges you to accomplish each evolution in four steps. 
(Example: Satellite: MOON, loon, look, hook, HOOD (English poet.) It's all spelled 
out on page 98. 

1. Unwanted plant Iconoclastic Irish dramatist 
2. Cry of a wild bird EngKsh philosopher and economist 
3. Spur Nonsense poet 
4. Wagers Epigrammatic English poet 
5. Edge Elegist of Stoke Poges 
6. Cattle German philosopher and socialist 
7. Small rugs French novelist and poet 
8. Clever, amusing t a lke r s . . . . Early English monk and historian 
9. Upright piece of t i m b e r . . . . American clergy man and author 

10. Causeway English essayist 
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Air Pollution 
Continued from page 34 

after former HEW Secretary Abraham 
Ribicoff threatened to ask for a federal 
law requiring installation of blowbys on 
all new cars sold in the U.S. did the 
automobile industry "voluntarily" install 
these devices. Earlier, representatives of 
the Automobile Manufacturers Associa
tion had marched into the office of New 
York City's Department of Air Pollution 
Control to denounce a proposal for a 
state law requiring blowbys. 

In June 1964, with approval of four 
"afterburner" devices for installation on 
new automobiles, the California Motor 
Vehicle Pollution Control Board achieved 
the greatest breakthrough in automobile 
smog control. Attached to the tailpipe, 
these devices complete the combustion 
of unburned exhaust gases, the major 
source of automobile pollution. In con
junction with a blowby, an approved 
afterburner would ideally eliminate most 
of an automobile's hydrocarbon and car
bon monoxide emissions. With these 
devices scheduled for compulsory instal
lation on 1966 model cars, the automo
bile manufacturers suddenly decided 
last August that they could beat their 
previously announced deadline of 1967 
models for pollution-abating engine 
modifications, and promised them a year 
earlier. These modifications would ap
pear on 1966 models sold in California, 
said the automobile manufacturers. The 
MVPCB has already approved Chrysler's 
Cleaner Air Package, and the air-injec
tion systems of Ford, General Motors, 
and American Motors are undergoing 
tests. 

B, 'VT the automobile manufacturers 
remain opposed to federal legislation 
requiring these engine modifications on 
all new U.S. cars. Just last month they 
repeated their opposition, and they have 
set 1968 models as the earliest feasible. 
They have even threatened court action 
against states other than California that 
enact laws requiring the pollution-abat
ing modifications, a curious action for 
people who not long ago were defend
ing states' rights and local prerogatives 
in pollution control. 

And while arguing against the exces
sive expense of pollution control placed 
on the motorist (estimated from $13 to 
$75 in initial purchase, plus $1 to $35 
for annual maintenance), the manufac
turers have bloated the cost of American 
automobiles with such a surfeit of useless 
gadgetry, chrome decoration, and need
less power that anyone who buys an 
automobile as a mode of transportation 
rather than an expression of megalo
mania must purchase a foreign car. And 
in so doing, one aids in the fight against 
smog. One of Detroit's 400-horsepower 
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monsters crawling along in city traffic 
emits half again as many pollutants as 
a small car. 

Though Senator Muskie's bill to re
quire engine modifications should be 
enacted, it must not be considered a 
solution to automobile smog. Adequate 
maintenance, inspection, and enforce
ment will be extremely difficult. The 
growth in automobiles in many fast-
growing metropolises is much higher 
than the 4 per cent over-all national 
growth rate, and the spreading traffic 
jams pose an air-pollution threat totally 
beyond solution by any currently pro
posed methods. New automobiles con
stitute about 10 per cent of the total, 
and since used cars may never be 
controlled, automobile-caused pollution 
will rise in many areas even if the ex
haust-control engine modifications are 
required nationally. Some chemists, 
moreover, believe that the threat posed 
by nitrogen dioxide, for which neither 
standards nor control methods have 
evolved, is greater than the hazard posed 
by hydrocarbons and carbon monoxide. 

Efforts to minimize the stop-and-go 
driving of automobiles jamming city 
streets and highways promise much 
greater reductions of automobile smog 
than pollution-abating engine modifica
tions. In addition to squandering millions 
of man-hours and increasing traffic ac
cidents, rush-hour traffic jams multiply 
automobile pollutants fantastically. In 
normal Los Angeles city driving, an 
automobile emits four times the hydro
carbon pollutants emitted by the same 
automobile cruising an equal distance at 
40 miles per hour. (Carbon monoxide 
emissions increase in a similar way, and 
idling multiplies the release of cancer-
producing benzpyrene about twenty 
times.) Thus, if we could lure just half 
the commuting motorists into public 
transportation, and by so doing double 
their average speed, we could reduce 
pollutants from this source to about one-
sixth present levels. 

Because of its potential benefits in re
ducing air pollution, mass transit should 
be favored over urban freeway programs, 
which are financed by enormous public 
subsidies and not, as highway propa
gandists assure us, by their major bene
ficiaries, the commuting motorists. If 

Los Angeles had a rapid-transit com
muter-rail system comparable to Phila
delphia's, it would easily reach its cur
rently hopeless goal of restoring 1940 air 
quality. But during the 1920s the city 
foolishly abandoned its commuter rail
roads, embraced the cult of the automo
bile, and became a warning to areas that 
allow their commuter-rail service to die 
for lack of public subsidies that are 
trivial compared with the public cost of 
a comparable highway expansion. San 
Francisco's seventy-five-mile rapid-tran
sit system, to be completed sometime in 
the early 1970s, will be the nation's 
finest. Rush-hour drivers who now spend 
forty-three anguished minutes crawling 
along in bumper-to-bumper traffic 
through San Francisco and Oakland can 
then speed through a trans-bay subway 
tunnel in eight minutes. And the rapid-
transit system will keep hundreds of tons 
of pollutants out of San Francisco's air 
every day. 

When Congress yielded to the high
way lobby and voted down authoriza
tion for construction of a rapid-transit 
system for Washington, D.C., it cast a 
vote for more smog in the already 
troubled capital. Since the capital has 
the densest automobile population in 
the nation, and a growth rate greater 
than that of any other major U.S. 
metropohs, its already serious automo
bile smog will get worse. 

An important factor in other aspects 
of city planning, air pollution weighs 
against the growing trend toward air-
rights buildings erected over express
ways. New York City's control officials 
have recorded high pollutant levels in 
the air over the heavily traveled George 
Washington Bridge Expressway, which is 
bridged by four apartment towers. The 
counts for nitrogen dioxide and hydro
carbons inside a dwelling unit were 
much higher than those recorded on a 
congested midtown street. Air-rights 
buildings are an excellent method of re
couping property tax losses resulting 
from demolition of tax-paying properties 
to make way for a freeway. But to the 
building's occupants they pose an ad
ditional health hazard that should not be 
overlooked. 

Though much more has been ac
complished in the control of industrial 
pollution than in automobile pollution, 
both technologically and politically the 
attack on this source needs sharpening. 
Control of industrial smog ranges from 
the nearly sublime, in Los Angeles, to 
the ridiculous. Some 10,500 industrial 
control devices, costing more than $100,-
000,000, keep a daily total of 5,000 tons 
of pollutants from entering Los Angeles's 
atmosphere. Since industry is responsible 
only for 1,000 tons per day, this is a con
trol eificiency of about 80 per cent. But 
in some areas, where apathy reigns or 
industry bullies local ofricials with threats 
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to relocate "where local officials are more 
understanding," there is no control at all. 

In bi-state metropolitan areas inhab
ited by 40,000,000 Americans, residents 
of an innocent state may have to pay for 
their neighbors' sins. For despite the 
assertions of the NAM and farm-state 
Congressmen that smog control is a state 
and local problem, air masses conveying 
pollutants refuse to recognize political 
boundaries. Prevailing winds blow con
taminants from New Jersey's oil refiner
ies, smoke-belching factories, and smol
dering meadowland dumps over New 
York City without a thought for the pro
prieties of states' rights. Yet despite the 
obvious need, there is no U.S. interstate 
control agency with enforcement power. 
In air pollution control, as in so many 
other areas, states' rights have generally 
meant the right to do nothing. Until re
apportionment brings democracy to our 
state governments and retires hordes of 
rural legislators kept in office by the 
rotten-borough system, states' rights will 
remain divorced from states' responsi-
bihties. 

Economic incentives are potentially 
effective and eminently fair, but they re
main generally unexploited methods of 
controlling air pollution. Fines are gen
erally too low, or too seldom imposed, 
to goad offenders into cleaning up. Just 
as they coddle slum landlords brought 
to court for housing-code violations, 
some New York City judges coddle air 
polluters. The $100-a-day fine estab
lished by the federal Clean Air Act for 
polluters who fail to file required reports 
could be a cheap cost of doing business 
lor big polluters. Since the cost of con
trol equipment averages about 25 per 
cent of the cost of production equip
ment, a big industry might find it much 
cheaper to pay $100 a day forever than 
to invest in control equipment. 

The guiding principle of a one-man 
anti-pollution crusade is imposition of a 
tax on polluters for use of the public air 
supply as an atmospheric sewer, just as 
one pays for use of a municipal sewer 
line. W. L. Guthrie, an Eastern Airlines 
pilot from Miami, has actually induced 

the town of Palm Beach Shores, Florida, 
to enact such an ordinance. Though the 
practical obstacles to enforcement by a 
small local government are all but in
surmountable, Mr. Guthrie views the 
Palm Beach Shores ordinance as the 
first step in a long journey toward a fed
eral law and creation of a multi-billion-
dollar industry. 

Under Mr. Guthrie's plan the air 
would be declared a national property 
under custody of the Interior Depart
ment. In addition to the inherent equity 
of making the polluters pay for pollution 
enforcement and research, the federal 
tonnage tax would goad them into clean
ing up. PHS officials object to the phi
losophy of the government's permitting 
atmospheric poisoning. From a practical 
viewpoint, however, this objection car
ries little weight. Since the release of all 
contaminants can't be absolutely banned 
without abandonment of our industrial 
civilization, the issue reduces to a choice 
between fining offenders for pollutant 
emissions above a permissible level or 
taxing them for discharging these pol
lutants. A tax of, say, $25 a ton for ex
hausting sulphur dioxide or dust could 
work wonders toward eliminating the 
present economic advantage enjoyed by 
polluters over their more public-spirited 
(or law-abiding) competitors who invest 
in control devices. 

What is lacking, of course, is neither 
technological means nor financial re
sources, but the will to clean up the air. 
Control efforts to date have been piti
fully puny: in the decade ending in 1963 
the federal government spent more 
money subsidizing commercial helicop
ter ffights than it spent on air pollution 
research and monitoring. Our toleration 
of air pollution manifests a deranged 
view of life in which private values run 
wild over public values. As technology 
expands our capacity for spoiling our 
environment, the need to abandon our 
frontier outlook expands proportionate
ly. If we can't outgrow this modern 
brand of hubris we may well have to 
view the Great Society through gas 
masks. 
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96 

Water Pollution 
Continued from page 36 

agricultural areas to saturate our rivers, 
fertilizers, says HEW, become a real 
problem. They stimulate rank plant life 
to choke streams with "an unnatural 
green soup" causing death to fish, a 
strong odor of decay, and toxic materials 
—not the least of which is strychnine. 

However, it is the fourth pollutant, 
the organic chemical exotics, that is the 
newest and perhaps the most dangerous. 
Soap manufacturers are now promising 
that they will switch over from the 
"hard" detergents that have been trans
forming our rivers into avalanches of 
fluff, and will use a softer brand after 
June 30, 1965. But we are also flooding 
our waters with the residues of lethal 
pesticides and weed kiUers. DDT has 
been found in every river in the country; 
Aldrin (one application lasts a full year 
and kills eighteen types of insects) is 
universal; 0-nitrochlorobenzine has been 
traced in 1,000 miles of the Mississippi; 
benzene compounds and xylenes, naph-
tholene, and pyridine are present in 
other rivers too numerous to list. Unfor
tunately, most of these deadly modern 
poisons cannot be filtered out, and, more 
unfortunately, they haven't been in use 
long enough for authorities to know 
their cumulative effect on the human 
body. 

T 
-•- HERE are, in the fifth category, other 

mineral and chemical pollutants of older 
derivation—salts from natural rock de
posits, sulfates and the acids from coal 
mine operations, and "accidents." Seri
ous acid seepages have occurred in the 
Potomac, Delaware, Susquehanna, Mis
sissippi, and Ohio, as well as in almost 
all Western rivers. In Minnesota in 1963, 
when winter burst storage tanks and 
released 3,000,000 gallons of deadly, 
sticky fuel oil over the Mississippi nest
ing grounds of millions of water fowl, 
Governor Karl Rolvaag had to call out 
the National Guard to try to rescue what 
birds it could from the slaughter. 

Sixth, sediment as a pollutant of our 
rivers has been plaguing us ever since 
the first watershed was thoughtlessly 
stripped of its soil-protecting forest and 
exposed to the ravages of the spring 
rains. The Mississippi carries 500 million 
tons of mud into the delta annually, and 
the beautiful Eel River, which once 
made a fairyland of the California coast
al redwoods, has now been turned into 
a rolling flood of yellow mud by the 
gutted-earth procedures of the lumber
men and an unfathomable blunder by 
the state itself: a four-lane highway that 
|runs straight through the heart of the 
Igroves. 
I While the silt problem is the oldest, 
the addition to our water supply of 
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radioactive wastes, the seventh culprit, is 
one of our most recent contributions to 
water pollution. Radiation enters our 
waters from uranium milling, atomic 
reactors, medical laboratories, mortu
aries, hospitals, and industries. At pres
ent this discharge is minute, but Dr. 
Earnest F. Golyna, professor of sanitary 
engineering at the University of Texas, 
says that by 1990 such discharges, "safe
ly" diluted, would fill a lake the size of 
the Lone Star State fifteen feet deep. 
Other experts assert flatly that there is 
no such thing as safe dilution. 

Finally, we come upon a pollutant 
that few recognize as such: it is heat. 
Steel mills, coke ovens, petroleum re
fineries, steam turbine electricity plants, 
and atomic reactors draw immense 
quantities of water from streams and 
return it hot or warm, killing most fish 
and other aquatic hfe. We are told that, 
according to projections of the gross 
national product, heat pollution will 
multiply eight times during the next 
thirty-five years. 

X H I S , then, is the state of emergency 
we are in at present. What can be done 
about the situation rests inevitably on 
how aroused the public becomes and on 
its wilhngness to pay the price for par
tial restoration of America's waterways. 
(After all, just the separation of storm 
and waste sewers in Chicago alone—a 
real necessity in every community if we 
would save our surface waters—would 
cost more than a billion dollars. The 
future depends, too, on the fate of the 
Administration's Water Quality Act of 
1965, which is already halfway through 
Congress. But, in the end, it will depend 
primarily on public support. How many 
citizens will demand, for example, that 
other states follow Nebraska's lead and 
legally ban hard detergents? When will 
the citizenry give first priority in its 
budgets to the elemental matter of treat
ing and disposing of its own waste prod
ucts? And how long will people allow 
the timber producers of the West to 
spray their acres with DDT, against the 
advice of the Federal Pest Review Board 
and to the complete detriment of water 
quality? 

Prodded by the White House, there 
is now a pronounced shift in the ofiicial 
attitude toward water pollution. The 
bureaucratic torpor is dissipating. Indus
try is no longer brazen about its wastes. 
But until our well-plumbered citizenry 
in general commits itself to anti-pollu
tion appropriations and to strong individ
ual support of clean waters, Americans 
are doomed to chant, along with Charles 
Palmer at the Legislative Correspond
ents' annual dinner: 

You keep going your way, 
I'll keep going my way. 
River, stay away from our door! 

SR/May 22, 1965 

Conservation 

Continued from page 38 

parking lot; Yosemite Valley on a sum
mer weekend is like Times Square with
out electric signs. In California's splen
did system of state parks and beaches 
a summer traveler can rarely get a camp 
site, and if he does get one he may well 
find himself squatting in a rural slum 
or (and this goes for Yosemite as well) 
in the midst of wild teen-age brawls and 
parties, which the limited ranger force 
cannot adequately, or even safely, patrol. 

Already, that is, the National Park 
system and the state park systems that 
supplement it, as well as the extensive 
outdoor facilities within the national 
forests, are being battered so hard that 
the "use without impairment" specified 
in the National Park Act is a phrase to 
bring sour laughter from the informed. 
You cannot turn well over a hundred 
milHon annual visitors into a park sys
tem and expect them to leave no marks, 
even if they are well-intentioned, well-
educated, and well-policed. You cannot 
bring 40,000 people and 12,000 cars 
into the eight square miles of Yosemite 
Valley in a single day without conse
quences. 

0> ' N E solution is rationing, the limita
tion of number and length of visits, but 
this has been, at least for the present, 
rejected: the annual $7 stickers now 
being sold to Americans will admit them 
to any national park or monument or 
forest as many times in a year as they 
want to come. But those stickers, 
authorized by the Land and Water Con
servation Fund Act of 1964, will them
selves help provide some limited relief, 
for the $125,000,000 to $200,000,000 
they are expected to bring in annually 
will be earmarked for the acquisition of 
new outdoor recreation and park areas, 
either directly by the federal govern
ment or through federal grants to states 
and municipalities. 

Recreation areas developed on recla
mation, along with flood control dams, 
increasingly offer recreation to millions 
(Glen Canyon Recreation Area, only 
two years old and far from large centers 
of population, expects upwards of a 
million visitors in 1965). These rec
reation areas, along with the National 
Seashores, National Parkways, and the 
new category of National Riverways 
(Ozark Rivers is the only one so far) 
could take some of the pressure ofl: the 
National Parks both in terms of numbers 
and in terms of forms of recreation unde
sirable in an outdoor museum. And Sec
retary Udall in his five years in the 
cabinet has initiated and successfully 
pushed through legislation reserving a 
remarkable number of new areas: Point 
Reyes, Cape Cod, Padre Island, and Fire 

"It belongs on the same shelf as 
Rachel Carson's Silent Spring." 

-PERCIVAL GOODMAN, 
co-author o£ Communitas 

"Prentice-Hall and Mr. Herber deserve 
accolades for this courageous contri
bution to public understanding." 

-STEWART L. UDALL, 
Secretary of the Interior, 

in an Introductory Comment 

CRISIS IN 
OUR CITIES 
Death, Disease and the Urban Plague 

By Lewis Herber 
The author of Our Synthetic Envi
ronment reveals the truth about the 
silent disaster of our cities —air pollu

tion, water contamin
ation, stress and their 
.shocking role in such 
diseases as heart ail
ments, cancer, em
physema, hepatitis, 
and many others . 
Eight pages of illus
trations. $5.95 

PRENTICE-HALL, INC. 
Engle\%ood Cliffs, N. J. 

W 
HEALTH 

ORGANIZATIO 
BOOKS 

Distributed by Columbia University Press 
AIR POLLUTION 14 papers by 
experts reflecting current trends in 
air pollution research. $10.00 
OPERATION AND CONTROL OF 
WATER TREATMENT PROCESSES 
By Charles R. Cox. $7.25 
WATER SUPPLY FOR RURAL 
AREAS AND SMALL COMMUNITIES 
By E.G. Wagner and l.N.Lanoix. $6.75 
ASPECTS OF WATER 
POLLUTION CONTROL 
A study of the financial, legislative 
and administrative aspects of this 
problem. $1.25 

INTERNATIONAL STANDARDS 
FOR DRINKING-WATER 
A compact, informative guide. $5.25 

International Documents Service 
Columbia University Press 

2960 Broadway, New York, N.Y. 10027 
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Island National Seashores, Ozark Rivers 
National Riverway, Canyon Lands Na
tional Park, Glen Canyon and Whiskey-
town Recreation Areas, and several 
national monuments. In the legislative 
hopper are bills that would preserve 
other areas, including Assateague Is
land. In the planning stage are wilder
ness parks on the AUagash in Maine and 
in the redwood country on the Califor
nia coast and on the Channel Islands off 
Santa Barbara—all experiencing some 
degree of opposition, from mild to vira-
lent. A movement to take a new look at 
our roads—to design a system of park
ways and scenic roads that are in effect 
strip parks—is gaining ground both 
federally and in state planning. It is 
invigorating, it enMsts federal govern
ment, state governments, county and 
municipal governments, citizen groups 
and individuals, and it makes headway. 
As Mrs. Johnson has said, "To make our 
cities and country more beautiful . . . 
is a yearning of people, and it is some
thing they think they can do, and want 
to do. . . . The time is right—the time is 
now. . . ." 

Amen. And amen to the depollution 
efforts of those same citizens, cities, 
states, and federal agencies. Amen to 
the Audubon Society and the Wilder
ness Society and the Sierra Club. Amen 
to the reservation of new parks and the 
better protection of old ones. Amen to 
state bond issues for park acquisition, 
such as CaHfornia's $150,000,000 passed 
in 1964. Amen to all of it. But not all 
of it together will be enough. Consider
ing what we began with, what the 
"green breast of the New World" of
fered, conservation activities have to be 
called too little and too late. We will 
never have the whole loaf, and if we do 
not learn to control our population to 
some optimum density we will have 
hardly anything. But the half loaf is still 
possible, and we had better take it. 

• ' ^ ^ \ 

Editorial 

ROUND-THE-WORLD T R A V E L I R O N 
Wherever you go—wherever there's an electric 
outlet you can use this fine light-weight travel 
iron. 110 or 220 volt, AC or DC, complete set of 
round the world plugs for easy adjustment (use 
the plugs for any appliance-electric razor, travel 
coffee percolator, etc.) UL approved cord. Glove-
leather case. Directions. 6V4" x 3%". 12.99 
Set of adapter plugs only-in leather case 4,99 
(Add 490 postage per order.) 

HERE'S HOW CO., Inc. oep.. sR-22, 
59 Tec St., Hicksville, L. I., N. Y. 11801 
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cleanliness, and an abhorrence of filth 
and clutter. Pollution is a moral issue 
and should be presented as such. The 
earth is our home—and cleanliness is 
indeed next to godliness. 

With a new generation of Americans 
convinced of the importance of their 
birthright of beauty, enlightened leaders 
of industry will surely realize their role 
in achieving this goal. The primary effort 
should come from industry itself. The 

real test will be whether the managers 
of our economy can exercise the states
manship required to put long-range na
tional goals ahead of this year's operating 
statement. I know they can. I believe 
they must. 

The lawmakers, and executive offi
cers, of all governments can, and should, 
assist. 

Everyone would pay and applaud if 
we compelled those industries which be
foul our streams to abate their pollution, 
adding the cost to the price of their 
products. 

For example, how many prospective 
owners of new autos would balk if De
troit's automakers were required to abate 
exhausts—and added the bill for abate
ment to the cost of a car? 

If our cities added the cost of superior 
sewage treatment to monthly water bills, 
would good citizens seriously object? 

If our tax and zoning laws were re
vised to encourage conservation—and re
ward abating acts of industry—surely the 
captains of industry would cooperate. 

Saving solutions are possible. The 
wdnds of conservation concern are in 
all sails. We can have an America of 
fresh air and green landscapes and clean 
rivers if we demand solutions, seek them 
relentlessly, and put our duty to the 
future first. —STEWART L . UDALL. 

LITERARY I .Q. ANSWERS 

1. WEED, seed, shed, shad, SHAW. 
2. HONK, monk mink, milk, MILL. 3. 
GOAD, load, loaf, leaf, LEAR. 4. BETS, 
pets, pots, pops, POPE. 5. BRIM, brig, 
brag, bray, GRAY. 6. KINE, mine, mane, 
mare, MARX. 7. MATS, hats, huts, hugs, 
HUGO. 8. WITS, bits, bets, beds, 
BEDE. 9. POST, host, hast, halt, HALE. 
10. DIKE, like, lake, lame, LAMB. 

CLASSIFIED 

CLASSIFIED ADVERTISEMENTS are ac
cepted for things wanted or unwanted: personal 
services; literary or publishing offers, unclassified 
elsewhere: miscellaneous items appealing to a spe
cial intelligent clientele; jobs wanted; houses or 
camps for rent; tutoring; ideas for sale. All ad
vertisements must be consonant with the character 
of Saturday Review. Rates for a single insertion, 
?0<t per word. 10-word minimum. Count 2 extra 
zmrds^ for Box and Numbers. Rates for multiple 
insertions:—52 times 62^ per word each insertion; 
26 times 64<t per word each insertion: 13 times 
66<f per word each insertion; 6 times 68^ per word 
each insertion. Full payment must be received 
eighteen days before publication. We forward all 
mail received in answer to box numbers and submit 
postage bills periodically. Mail to be called for 
at this office will be held 30 days only. Address 
Classified Department, Saturday Reviezv, 380 
Madison Avenue, New York 17, fHem York. 

LITERARY SERVICES 

MANUSCRIPT TYPING. Also taiies. Ambassadoi- Office 
Service, 10 East 49tli Street, NYC 10017. PLaza 5-1127. 

MANUSCRrPTS PROFESSIONALLY TYPED. Tape re
cordings transcribed. STILLMAN ASSOCIATES, 1394 
Tl)ird Avenue (at 79tti Street), NYC. TRafalgar 9-9177. 

RESEARCH* writing, translations, expertly done. All 
topics. Reasonable. Professional author. Box L-783. 

BOOKS 

THE PAPERBACK SELLER—"K it's bound in paper— 
we're bound to have i t . " 148 Front Street, Hempstead, 
N.Y. We pay postage. 

FOYLES FAMOUS BOOKSHOP. New, secondhand and 
rare books at low English prices. Stock of over 4 million 
volumes. You may pay by check in dollars. W. & G. 
Foyle, 119-125 Charing Cross Road, London, W.C. 2. 

FRENCH, SPANISH, ITALIAN books. The Mail Order 
Library, 132 West 43rd Street, NYC 36. 

BRITISH BOOK BARGAINS—all subjects. Catalogues 
free. Wants solicited. Transbooks, Matawan 2, New Jersey. 

SAVE TO 8 4 % on publishers' overstocks. Free cata
logue. Reader's Service, 5435 Upland Way, Philadelphia 
31, Pa. 

CAN YOU SPEAK BRITISH? Order a martini in London? 
Reserve orchestra seats? Buy a roundtrip ticket? You'll 
need de l^uniak's unique little American-British Dictionary. 
I'aper covers, $1.50. Bookstore, University of San Fran
cisco, San Francisco 17, California. 

ECONOMY TRAVEL—Free list Travel Books. Breniman, 
Box 530, Santa Rosa, California. 

SELLING FINE LIBRARY. Classics, prestige bindings, 
limited editions. Books, Box 3352, San Bernardino, 
California. 

THE ENGLISH DECADENCE. Fin de Siecle Literature 
and Autographs. Selected spine-chillers. Lycanthropy. 
Catalogues—Tracing Services. Top Suppliers. Summer-
fare Books, Box 37, Vista, California 92083. 

FRENCH BOOKS 

THE FRENCH BOOKSHOP. 700 Madison Avenue (62nd 
Street), NYC 21, where French books are sold exclu
sively. Mail order catalogue 70* . 

BOOKPLATES 

FREE CATALOGUE—Many beautiful designs. Special de
signing too. Address BOOKPLATES, Yellow Springs 7, 
Ohio. 

FOREIGN PERIODICALS 

FRENCH, ITALIAN, SPANISH, POLISH periodicals, 
newspapers. European Publishers Representatives, 132 
West 43rd Street, NYC 36. 

SUBSCRIPTIONS to German, Austrian, Swiss magazines 
make thoughtful gifts. Request catalogue. German News 
Company, 200 East 86th Street, NYC 28, BUtterfield 
8-5500. 

SR/May 22, 1965 
PRODUCED BY UNZ.ORG

ELECTRONIC REPRODUCTION PROHIBITED



OUr-OF-PRlNT 

CAN'T GET IT, WE'LL FIND IT and fast. Free experi
enced service reaches 5,500 dealers weekly, if not in 
our large stock. Beacon Hill Booksellers, 84 Charles 
Street, Boston 14, Massachusetts. 

NftME THE BOOK — We'll get it. CHICAGO BOOK 
WIART, Chicago Heights, Illinois. 

ONE MILLION Titles Available. Ardent Bookfinders, 
Dept. SRL, Cos Cob, Connecticut. 

OUT-OF-PRINT BOOKS FOUND. Extensive contacts-
wide experience—quick action. Old Colony Bookfinders, 
143 West l\lewton Street, Boston, Massachusetts 02118. 

LOCATE BOOKS! Florida Booksearchers, Box 15070, 
Orlando, Florida 32808. 

TRANSATLANTIC BOOKSEARCHERS. Wants actively 
sought in England and America. Wlatawan, New Jersey. 

FREE SEARCH SERVICE. Any book located. Thousands 
successfully found. Paul Revere Bookshop, Box 194, 
Cambridge, Massachusetts 02138. 

FROM STOCK! Good Books—At Fair Prices with Quick 
Service. Kendall Gaisser, 1242 Broadway, Toledo, Ohio 
43609. 

YOU NAME IT—WE FIND IT. Satisfaction guaranteed. 
INTERNATIONAL BOOKFINDERS, Box 3003-S, Beverly 
Hills, California. 

HARD TO F!MD? We specialize in locating the difficult. 
Fast, reasonable. Ardsley Books, Box 4308, Sunnyside 4, 
l\l,Y. 

BAER'S BOOK SEARCH. 2856 Woodlawn Terrace, Mem
phis, Tennessee 38127. Book finders. 

INFINITE BOOKS, thousands stocked. Box 86, Kenmore, 
New York 14217. 

BACK NUMBERS 

AMERICAN HERITAGE Magazines: Volumes I (1949) 
through XV (1964). All. Sold-Bought. Issues. Runs. Also 
HORIZON Magazines. Reid-Books, 1404 East 18th Street, 
Brooklyn, New York 11230. 

ART 

OESTREICHER'S REFERENCE BOOK of Fine Art Re
productions. Largest guide to fine prints available. Con
tains over 12,000 titles by 1,500 artists. Illustrates 
over 1,100 reproductions. $2.50 postpaid, foreign $3.50. 
Oestreicher's Prints Inc., SR-5-4, 43 West 46th Street, 
NYC 10036, 

YOUNG PRSNTMAKERS—limited edition portfolio re
produces original prints by 30 talented tee:iagers selected 
from 7,000 entries for National Print Show. $3.50. Art 
Resource Publications, Normal, Illinois 61761. 

JAPANESE PRINTS, ORIGINALS, Utamaro, Hokusai, 
Harunobu, Hiroshige, others. $7 up. 8 Celeste Court, 
Brooklyn 29, N.Y. 212-SH 3-1585. 

RECORD MART 

RUSSIAN OPERAS from U.S.S.R. complete set. Rusalka 
by Dargomizhskii, $14.85; Khovaiishchina by Wlusorgskii, 
$14.85; War and Peace by Prokofiev, $19.80; Demon 
by Rubinstein, $14.85; many more. Wlaii orders filled. 
Vi/rite for free catalogue. FOUR CONTINENT BOOK 
CORPORATION, Dept. 634, 156 Fifth Avenue, New 
York, N.Y. 10010. 

A. ADAM: POSTILLON DE LONJUMEAU (complete), 
only recording, John van Kesteren, Stina-Britta Wlelander, 
Fritz Hoppe, RIAS Chorus and Orchestra, Reinhold 
Peters, 2 Eurodisc LPs, mono $9.50, stereo $11.50. 
Bremen House, 218 East 86th Street, NYC 10028, 
REgent 4-2500. 

MUSIC OF MANY LANDS. Beautifully packaged au
thentic LP records. Free catalogue. Request Records, 
66 Mechanic Street, New Rochelle, NY. 

POLY SLEEVES for jackets and records. Discount prices 
in quantities. Records, Hillburn P.O., Hillburn, N.Y. 

MUSICAL INSTRUMENTS 

NEUPERT HARPSICHORDS, CLAVICHORDS. Oldest, 
finest. Free catalogue. MAGNAMUSIC, Sharon, Con
necticut. 

HARPSICHORDS, CLAVICHORDS—in the classical tradi
tion. Virginals and spinets. For brochure: William Hyman, 
Harpsichord Builder, 61-29 170th Street, Flushing 65, N.Y. 

WANDA LANDOWSKA'S CHOICE: metal frame harpsi
chords. Write to Sabathil & Son, Vancouver, Canada. 

DeBLAISE HARPSICHORDS: finest trouble-free crafts
manship, 453 West 21st, New York 10011. 

QUALITY CONSCIOUS? Imported Manthey, Berlin, 
Klavianos $766. Clavichords only $368. Teubert, Box 
3486, Savannah, Georgia. 

VIOLIN and Guitar makers—send for latest Free Cata
logue of woods and accessories. International Violin SR, 
414 East Baltimore Street, Baltimore 2, Maryland. 

SCHOOLS 

GREEN VALLEY—A small, tutorial school for superior 
students and gifted underachievers. Orange City 5, Florida. 

2,700 ACRES-SCHOOL-FARM-FOREST. Hinckley Sum
mer School, in Maine's wilderness lakes region, offers 
seven weeks of advanced, review and remedial study for 
grades 7-10 in reading, English and math. Coed. Tutorial 
projects in agriculture, science and the arts. Cooperative 
operations of farm, dairy and forest. Wilderness, recrea
tional and cultural program. Brochure; A. E. Wilder, 
33 Washington Avenue, Cambridge, Massachusetts. 

COLLEGES 

GERMAN Academic Year for American credit. Castle 
on Neckar. September-June course. Schiller College, 
7121 Kleiningersheim, Germany. US address: 425 Laurel 
Avenue, Highland Park, Illinois. 

COLLEGE DROP-OUTS: We concentrate on the educa
tional redevelopment of selected students, including poor 
achievers, with unrealized learning potential. Educational 
Development Center, 23 Adelbert Street, Berea, Ohio 
44017. 

FRENCH Academic Year in Geneva, Switzerland. Ameri
can credits. In conjunction with studies at the University 
of Geneva. Inquire Schiller College, US Office, 425 Laurel 
Avenue, Highland Park, Illinois. 

FRANCONIA COLLEGE in the heart of the White 
Mountains—a two year coeducational liberal arts college 
offering transfer and degree programs. Integrated core 
curriculum in the humanities, small classes, work pro
gram, community government. Write to Director of Ad
missions, Box S, Franconia, N.H. 

FOR THE GOURMET 

SELL'S FAMOUS LIVER PATE. Delightful canapes, 
sandwiches, salads, dips. Request at finest shops. Norton 
Company, New Milford, Connecticut. 

GOURMET FOODS for your table and gift giving. Ex
quisite selections. Request mail order catalogue. Bremen 
House, 218 East 86th Street, NYC 28, REgent 4-2500. 

AH, FRiENDS! Do you crave safe foods with flavor and 
wholeness once more? No chemicals, no sprays, no syn
thetics, a minimum of artifacting? Freshly prepared in 
small batches on the farm where raised? Shipped within 
hours of preparation? Precious items, under our control 
—and God's—from seed to parcel? Unoutrageously priced, 
too. Oh, if you do, we're for you! Very interesting list 
available. WALNUT ACRES FARMS, P.O. Box 7, Penns 
Creek, Pennsylvania 17862. 

PERSONALS 

HOBBIES 

FREE—50 DIFFERENT STAMPS, with approvals. Al
fred Fahsing, Atascadero, California. 

20 BEAUTIFUL IMPORTED BUTTERFLIES, $2.95. 
Marden House, Box 3213, Seattle 14, Washington. 

INTERESTED IN CHESS? Men and women are invited 
on Monday and Wednesday evenings to play, learn or 
watch the royal game of chess. No fee. Marshall (ihess 
Club in Greenwich Village (50th year), 23 West 10th 
Street, NYC. 

TOP CASH PAID for letters and documents of famous 
people. Immediate decision! Immediate payment. Ask 
TODAY for free brochure. "How To Sell Your Auto
graphs." Catalogues issued. Charles R. Hamilton, 25 
East 53rd Street, NYC 22. ELdorado 5-3464-5-6. 

THE ARTS CENTER at Goddard College is a time and 
place for adults seriously interested in chamber music, 
painting, sculpture, ceramics, dance, drama, to work 
alone and together with a skilled staff. Stay for a week 
or more in July or August. Folder from The Arts Center, 
Goddard College, Plainfield, Vermont. 

FRESH FLOWER PERFUMES, hand blended, of exquisite 
fidelity to living flowers. Circular. May Cove, Mathews, 
Virginia 23109. 

OVERSEAS POSITIONS offer high salaries, free travel. 
Employers provide transportation and liberal vacations. 
Comprehensive new booklet, "Guide to Employment 
Abroad," covers all possibilities in sixty countries, all 
occupations. Includes exclusive "Directory of American 
Companies Overseas." Special reports on summer jobs. 
Government careers overseas, international organizations, 
medical work, teaching, librarian, secretarial positions. 
English language newspapers overseas, social work. Highly 
recommended. Only $1.00. Airmail 30( extra. Satisfac
tion guaranteed or payment refunded. Hill International 
Publications, P.O. Box 79-X, East Islip, New York. 

UNCOMMON FABRICS—wool, silk, cotton. Unbelievably 
beautiful blankets. Carol Brown, Putney, Vermont 05346. 
Circular, 

MARK HOPKINS COLLEGE, Brattleboro, Vermont, inter
ested in interviewing eager, creative, emotionally-mature 
students for entrance to unique new school. Innate intel
ligence, yearning for learning, not Board scores, as basis 
for consideration. 

MERITORIOUS RESTORATION. Antique, Modern China, 
Ivory, etc. Sano Studio, 767 Lexington Avenue, NYC. 

SUMMER JOBS—Over 42,000 summer jobs (also 8,000 
permanent) open right NOW in U.S. and Overseas, (jives 
specific job data, salaries, addresses, etc. Hurry! Jobs 
are filled early. Used and approved since 1952. Regular 
price $5.00. Special—rush $4.00 now for "Summer 
Jobs." Resume manual $1.00 or FREE with order. Sum
mer Institute, 173 North 9th Street, Brooklyn 11, N.Y. 
(Add 250 regular mail, add $1.00 first class.) Also 
"Summer Opportunities for Teenagers" (includes jobs; 
part-time work; travel, sports, special interest, foreign 
camps, etc.), $3.00. Supply limited. 

THERE IS MORE TO HUMANISM than fighting super
natural superstition. Much more! Write and ask: Ameri
can Humanist Association, Dept. SR-8, Humanist House, 
Yellow Springs, Ohio. 

ASPEN WRITERS' WORKSHOP, Colorado. Summers. 
Resident writers: Paul Blackburn, poet; Jeremy Larner, 
novelist. Poetry, fiction, playwriting. Brochure: 855 West 
End, NYC 10025. 

YOUR MANUSCRIPT—21 Vested Rights—How to pro
tect them. $1.00. Dwyer, Box 1930, Beverly Hills, 
California. 

BREAD LOAF WRITERS' CONFERENCE. Fortieth 
Annual Session, August 18th-September 1st. Poetry, 
Fiction, Nonfiction, Juvenile Literature, Special Lectures. 
A few places remain for writers, aspiring writers, 
teachers, students. Write: Edward Martin, Box SR, 
Middlebury College, Middlebury, Vermont. 

FOR SALE: Paintings by Ben Johnson and Peter Paone 
(one each). No reasonable offer refused. Box M-872. 

BERKELEY POETRY COl^FERENCE, July 12th-24th, 
3965, Berkeley, California. Seminars, readings, lectures 
by Robert Duncan, Gary Snyder, LeRoi Jo.nes, Charles 
Olson, Robert Creeley, Jack Spicer, Allen Ginsberg, 
John Weiners, Robin Blaser, George Stanley, Richard 
Duerden, Ron Loewinsohn, Joanne Kyger, Lew Welch. 
Write University of California Extension, Berkeley, 
California 94720. 

CHILDREN'S READING WSRKSHOP and fun on the 
farm. Remedial reading teacher wants guests, aged 8 
to 10, to share the pleasures of country living and good 
reading. Swimming pool, ponies and play. Visit Amish 
neighbors. Box M-904. 

HAVE YOU two 45s for a 90? Lee's has the perfect 
90 . . . on all corners too . . . our frames are pretty. 
Come in and see. Bring your favorite picture with you. 
We'll corner it. Right before your eyes. Or call 
CO 5-5670. Lee's Art Shop, 209 West 57th Street, 
NYC 10019. 

(Continued an page 100) 
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(Continued from page 99) 

WANTED: THE GOLDEN BOOK MAGAZINE. Prefer full 
set but will appreciate any copies available. Box M-214. 

WRITER-EDITOR, male, nationally published, with solid 
academic background, seeks assignments in speech writing, 
rewriting, corporate PR. Box K-329. 

SEEKING PEACE OF MIND? Free home study course in 
the Catholic Religion. PAULIST FATHERS INSTRUC
TION CENTER, Dept. S, 21 East Van Buren, Chicago, 
Illinois. 

RECORDERS (FLUTES) KUENG SWISS import. Cools-
ma, Purcell, $5, $8.95 up! Student Special. Corelli, 
$3.95; Recorder Music Methods, Guitar Music. Free Cat
alogue, 5-5-D, HARGAIL, 157 West 57th Street, NYC. 

FASCINATING MAGAZINE for book collectors! Informa
tion free. TBA, Webster 31 , New York. 

OLD LETTERS WANTED. Authors, scientists, military 
leaders, musicians, American statesmen, etc. Collections 
and important single items bought and sold. Especially 
interested in literary material. Catalogues issued. Waller 
R. Benjamin Autographs, 790 Madison Avenue (at 67th), 
New York 10021. REgent 4-3902. Established 1887. 

YOUR GLOBAL ADVENTURE. Largest journal of actual 
positions for teachers, administrators, students, librarians, 
scientists, etc. NOT just a list—includes specific U.S. 
and foreign positions open now. Includes summer jobs. 
Approved since 1952. RUSH $1.00 for current issue. 
Yearly membership $7.00. Manual, "How to Write a 
Resume," $1.00 or FREE, with yearly. Advancement 
Institute, 171 North 9th Street, Brooklyn 11, N.Y. 

RECORDERS—FINEST MAKES. Largest music selections. 
Free catalogue. RECORDER CENTER, Amenia, N.Y. 

VICTORIAN LAMPS—Beautiful electrified reproduc
tions. Send 10^ for illustrated brochure. Beechwood 
Lamp Shoppe, 136 Beechwood Circle, Watervliet, Michi
gan 49098. 

LUTE, RECORDER, GUITAR players spend a valuable 
summer in beautiful Putney studying with Joseph ladone 
at Windham College's Summer Collegium in Early Music. 
Group classes, ensembles, special concerts. All levels of 
attainment. All instruments welcome. Special Master Class 
in Songs to the Lute for accomplished voices. Write Robert 
Ingram, Director of Admissions, Windham College, Putney, 
Vermont 05346. Call 802-387-5511. 

CAPES, COATS—Ready-made, made to order, and vast 
yardage of personally selected Irish handwoven tweeds to 
make your own. Carol Brown, Putney, Vermont 05346. 

YOU CAN FIND OUT! Confidential information developed, 
any matter, person, problem anywhere. Officially licensed. 
Established 1922. Equitable Service Bureau, 135 Broad
way, New York 6. 

HARPSICHORD—Same as owned by Philadelphia Orches
tra and RCA VICTOR. In kit form for home workshop 
assembly, $150. Clavichord kit, $100. Free brochure. 
Write Zuckermann Harpsichords, Dept. S, 115 Christopher 
Street, NYC 14. 

REPAIRERS OF THE IRREPARABLE. Restoring China, 
Glass, Silver, Ivory, Tortoise Shell, etc. Hess Repairs, 
168 East 33rd St., NYC 16. 

BE A PENMAN. An osmiroid pen, an italic nib and our 
free instruction manual are all one needs to learn to 
write in the italic hand, than which nothing offers more 
satisfaction. $2.50 at artists' material shops or pen 
shops, or send check or money order to Artone Color. 
561 Grand Avenue, Brooklyn, N.Y. Add 50 cents to cover 
handling. Be a Penman, own an osmiroid. 

RENT OR BUY a new European car for your tr ip abroad. 
Free 36 page catalogue. Indicate car preference. Europe 
by Car, Inc., 45 Rockefeller Plaza, NYC 20, N.Y. 
LT 3-3040. 

ADULT DEGREE PROGRAM for men and women over 
25 whose college careers were interrupted before gradua
tion. B.A. degree may be earned through series of 
six-month study cycles combining two week seminars 
on campus twice yearly with independent study at home. 
Enter in August or February. Write Box S, Adult Degree 
Program, Goddard College, Plainfield, Vermont. 
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WHAT SMALL COED liberal arts college in Vermont 
spending $2,000,000 on a campus designed by Edward 
Dure!! Stone; dedicated to excellence with student-run 
theater, publications, government; four hours from NYC, 
two from Boston, may have room for you? Scholars, skiers, 
fine artists write Robert Ingram, Director of Admissions, 
Windham College, Putney, Vermont 05346. 

DOES YOUR COMPANY NEED a woman PR and/or 
advertising manager experienced in getting business? 
Successful experience as PR director, advertising agency 
account executive—all media—TV, radio, movies, news
papers, magazines. Good contacts. Thorough knowledge of 
publicity, production, merchandising, sales promotion. NYC. 
Box L-38. 

IMPOSSIBLES LTD.—Unusual International Service for 
Travelers, Collectors, Connoisseurs Everywhere. Write: 
200 West 57th, NYC 10019. 

CATS FOR ADOPTION. All sizes, colors. Free. WAtkins 
4-8493 NYC. 

CAN'T SLEEP? NAGGED BY NOISE? Mack's Pillow 
Soft Earplugs, created for comfort and effectiveness, 
mold to snug, soft covering witfiout being inserted. Mack's 
are better than rubber or wax—or your money back! 
Send $1 postpaid for travel pack with spares. Immediate 
delivery. McKeon Products Company, Dept. R, 23220 
Ithaca Street, Oak Park, Michigan 48237. 

BRITISH SHOES FOR GENTLEMEN, at a fraction of 
their Am.erican retail prices. $11.95 includes duly and 
import charges. Delivery in ten days from receipt of order. 
Money-back guarantee. Write for illustrated catalogue. 
Steven Williams, Sr., Ltd., 37 East Willow Street, 
Millburn, New Jersey. 

WANTED: Retired literary couple to live in and host 
literary shrine. Box M-830. 

STUDIOS of late William Muir open September as 
retreat for creative work. Woods, shore, islands, out
board, meals. Inquiries welcomed. Muir Studios, Stoning-
ton, Maine. 

COVERED WAGON MOVERS. Competent, experienced, 
insured. For estimate call Jerry McGruddy, ALgonquln 
5-1788 NYC. 

OLDER WOMAN would share her New Hampshire house 
and civilized living June to October. Fall through spring 
New Jersey also possible. Driving and references required. 
Hatch, Lenox, Massachusetts. 

FOOT COMFORT. Deerskin moccasins, slippers, casuals, 
etc. Men's hats, vests, shirts. Free catalogue SR. Cot
tage Crafts, Rutland, Vermont 05701. 

TOO MANY commercials? TOO MUCH violence? Send 
for free PLAN OF ACTION improve television. Box 
lVl-859. 

HECHO EN MEXICO. Distinctive handcrafted folk art. 
Catalogue free. The Cirrus Company, Box 4203, Santa 
Barbara, California. 

SATURDAY WORKSHOP for serious painters, instruc
tion, models. Limited enrollment. CHelsea 3-4589 NYC 
mornings. 

TOP SPEECH-WRiTER for a nationally famous public 
official would like to work for a distinguished private 
citizen with a large purpose. Box M-781. 

WILL DO RESEARCH. All subjects. Deadlines met. 
Box M-862. 

SPANISH TEACHER. Ivy B.A., M.A. Eastern experience. 
Seeks post in San Francisco, Bay area. Box M-869. 

REFINED COLLEGE GIRL wants mother's-helper job 
for summer. Experienced. Box M-871. 

FRENCH TUTOR, female assistant to older lady, in 
exchange for room, board, small salary. Will travel. 
Speaks several languages. Box M-893. 

SOPHOMORE COLLEGE COED, 20, experienced with 
children, future teacher, desires summer-fall governess 
position traveling abroad or U.S. Box M-920. 

FRENCH AND ART teaching position sought by French-
born writer-painter. Ask for more detailed resume if 
interested. Box M-874. 

COLLEGE GIRL desires child-caring job traveling US/ 
Europe. Davis, Box 127, East Haddam, Connecticut, 

TWO HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATES, female, seventeen 
and eighteen, seek summer employment in northeast area. 
Box M-889. 

DESIRE stimulating summer employment—Male, 24, 
B.A., Math, Philosophy, Chemistry, 1620 programming, 
lab technician, sing, guitar, act. Presently teaching. 
Box M-876. 

NEWSPAPER FEATURE WRITER, public relations di
rector, Cornell graduate, seeks challenging job. Box M-900. 

EMPLOYMENT 
OPPORTUNITIES 

SECRETARY-EDITORIAL ASSISTANT for SR's Book 
Editor. Must be good typist, meticulous, energetic, well-
organized, well-spoken, well-balanced. Publishing experi
ence essential. Box M-932. 

COLLEGE GRADUATES—Interesting, individualized skill 
teaching. Small groups. Background, Liberal Arts or 
Education. Single. Enjoy working Independently. Travel, 
with N. Y. City base. Reply promptly. Interviews, New 
York area. Box M-846 Saturday Review. 

MANAGING EDITOR. Experience in general editorial 
supervision and in reference book work is required. NYC. 
Box M-752. 

JULY 1ST. Director of In-School Programs for educa
tional television station. M.A. degree or equivalent with 
experience in curriculum development, classroom teaching 
(elementary-secondary level); proven leadership in work
ing with administrative and teaching personnel. Northeast. 
Salary Open. 
JULY 1ST. Director of Nursing Education Television 
Project. M.A. in Nursing or equivalent experience in 
directing educational project. Communications background 
desirable. 3 year project. Reply Box Z, Durham, New 
Hampshire. 

CAMP COUNSELORS: Sailing—Crafts—Tennis—Trip
ping. Southern Maine Boys Camp invites inquiries from 
upper college, graduate, and teaching level, single men 
highly qualified in above activities. Write Camp Takajo, 
63 Arleigh Road, Great Neck, L.I,, New York. 

TEACHER required Fourth-Fifth Grade in independent 
school, liberally oriented. Heart of New York City. 
Rewarding position for intelligent, creative teacher. 
Some experience desirable. Reply Box M-912. 

LIBRARY DIRECTOR to supervise 6 professionals and 
serve as Senior High Librarian. Also need outstanding 
experienced Senior English teacher. Excellent system 45 
miles north IMYC in Orange County. Beginning salary to 
$10,000. Box 288, Monroe, N.Y. 

THOUSANDS OF LITTLE-KNOWN $7,000-$70,000 busi
ness and income opportunities available. AM types! Get 
interesting free facts! Business Digest, 519 Center (SR-
210), Racine, Wisconsin. 

HOUSES AVAILABLE 

For Sale 

VACATION in your own waterfront 3 bedroom home on 
private lagoon. 3 minutes to free ocean bathing. $6,190 
full price and waterfront lot. $390 down, $48.95 monthly. 
No closing costs. City sewers, city water, city gas. M. L. 
Shapiro, Developers, Beach Haven West, New Jersey. Write 
01 call for further information. 609-HY 2-2400 weekdays, 
609-LY 7-7234 Saturday and Sunday. 

PICTUREBOOK HOME. Concerts, theater. Box 127, 
Quechee, Vermont. 

BEAUTIFUL LOG CHALET—Monadnock region, southern 
New Hampshire. Set on 17 acres of wooded hillside. 
Views. Charm on two levels. 27 x 18 living room, 
dining room, 32 x 21 glass-sided gameroom (or studio). 
Fireplaces. 4 bedrooms (master bedroom with fireplace). 
LOWER LEVEL—4 bedrooms, 2 baths. Forced hot air 
heat, by oil. Some furnishings. Use summer or year-round. 
Rare value at $29,900. George M. Foster, Real Estate 
Broker, Francestown, N.H. Telephone 503-874-2268. 

COUNTRY PLACES in Arlington, Shaftsbury, Sandgate 
area, Herbert Douglas, Arlington, Vermont 802-375-2215. 

ELIZABETH JAMES SAYS: In the heart of New Hope. 
This remodeled carriage house is now a most attractive 
studio with north light, balcony, powder room, small 
terrace beside a swift flowing stream. Offered for rent 
$200, for sale $30,000. Elizabeth James, "Country Real 
Estate," New Hope, Pennsylvania. 215-862-2430. 
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HOUSES AVAILABLE HOUSES AVAILABLE PROPERTY FOR SALE 

For Sale 

A LITTLE GRAY HOME tucl<ed away in the pines. 3 
bedroom Cape Cod with charming, large living room, tiny 
kitchen, 2 baths and garage. Delightful privacy on 8 acres. 
319,500. The Kramer Agency, Great Harrington, Massa
chusetts. 

REBUILT WHITE COLONIAL farmhouse on 200 acres. 
Secluded, standing alone, as far as the eye can see, 
in a bowl of surrounding mountains. 4 bedrooms and 
3 baths. Two brooks. Everything is in perfect shape. 
337,500. Owner, Robert Morgan, Cambridge, N.Y. Tel. 
518-677-3154. 

ENDING OF CONTROVERSY—Historic, lovely. Eastern 
Shore home on deep water, pier, 5 acres of trees and 
flowers; oil heat. Only 337,500 (because some renoua-
tions are needed). Shore Realty, Inc., I l l East Dover 
Street, Easton, Maryland. 301-TA 2-4250. 

MAINE ISL.ANO—Vacation or retirement homes. Priced 
realistically 35,500 and up; all fine investments. Vinal-
haven Realty, Vinalhaven, Maine. 

FAIRFIELD, CONNECTICUT, studio bam. 3 acres. 
519,800; 1795 antique Colonial, pool. 529,800. Box 
M-860. 

FACULTY APARTMENT HOUSE, New England college. 
Excellent retirement income in a pleasurable atmosphere. 
332,000. Write Box iVl-864. 

YEAR-ROUND CONTEMPORARY on Maine's beautiful 
Sebago Lake. Full facilities. 5 rooms, 2 baths, fireplace. 
338,000. Mrs. Floris H. Jones, Broker. 207-774-4531 
or 207-775-5411, Ext. 218. 

For Rent—Furnished 

HONOLULU, HAWAII—Sweeping view of Waikiki Beach 
and westward over city and ocean from the fully ap
pointed 6 room, IV2 bath, upper floor of my hillside 
home, 720' above sea level. One or two-year lease 
beginning September 1st at $350 a month including 
utilities and yard man. Pictures available. Exchange 
references. Box M-891. 

GREAT NECK, N.Y. Available September 1965, 1 year. 
8 rooms, 3 baths. Excellent schools, swimming pool, 
dock privileges. 3600 month. Box M-870. 

SOUTHERN VERMONT—Unit of 3 log cabins in woods. 
Other accommodations, swimming and fishing in private 
pond nearby. Box M-915. 

ABACO, BAHAMAS. White Sound, Elbow Cay. Com
pletely furnished 4 bedroom house overlooking ocean and 
bay. Modern appliances. Outboard skiff. References re
quired. Box M-908. 

COMPLETELY FURNISHED CHALET at scenic Killing-
ton, Vermont. $100 month until December. Box M-881. 

For Summer Rental 

PRE-REVOLUTIONARY BERKSHIRE SHOWPLACE. 5 
bedrooms, 3 baths, comfortable. 90 acres. $1,400. 
Box L-671. 

LONDONDERRY, VERMONT. IVlountainside chalet. Swim
ming, golf nearby. Box 104, Saugatuck, Connecticut. 

ST. JOHN, V.I . cottage. Magnificent sea views. Weekly. 
Box M-820. 

CHEBEAGUE ISLAND, MAINE, attractive summer house, 
41/2 bedrooms, IV2 baths. July rental $390. Box M-743. 

DOUGLASTON—near World's Fair. 3 bedroom house 
available June 15th. Box M-914. 

MAINE, THOMPSON LAKE. July only. Large lakeside 
cottage. $600. Pictures. Box M-818. 

SOUTHERN VERMONT, near Jamaica. 3 bedroom Tech-
built house. Deep well. $300 month. Box M-834. 

MAINE LAKE—SURRY. 5 acres, privacy, modern, 4 
bedrooms. Boat, outboard, canoe. $150 week. Box M-903. 

CARMEL, N.Y. Charming house suitable couple. Secluded. 
July 25th-Labor Day. 212-ATwater 9-1394 evenings. 
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For Summer Rental 

SOUTH DARTMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS. Shorefront. 
Beautifully equipped. 5 bedrooms, 2 baths, 2 lavatories, 
sleeping porch. Four acres. $900 July. Box IVl-884. 

CALIFORNIA REDWOODS. Secluded 2 bedroom elegant 
older home. 15 minutes San Francisco. Month or season. 
P.O. Box 423, Sausalito, California. 

TRURO, MASSACHUSETTS. Charming oceanside studio-
cottage. June or September. $400. Box IVl-887. 

SAN FRANCiSCO. 4 room residence, best district, com
pletely equipped. June 15th to September 15th. Cool. 
Box M-863. 

CAPE COD, Pamet River, cottages June, July. F. Dick-
erson, Truro, Massachusetts. 

CATSKILL MOUNTAINS, N.Y.—10 room farmhouse, 
stone fireplace, 2 baths. 60 hillside acres, pond, lovely 
valley views. Swimming, golf, tennis nearby. July 1st-
Labor Day, $650. Box M-867. 

MAGIC MOUNTAIN chalet, Londonderry, Vermont. 2 
bedrooms, all conveniences. 2 weeks S150. Box M-878. 

BEARPEN MOUNTAIN, Highlands, N.C. Magnificent 
view. 4 spacious bedrooms. Stone fireplace. $1,000 the 
season. Box M-895. 

CAPE COD, WELLFLEET. Spacious beachfront. 4 dou
bles, 2 singles, washer, dryer, fireplace. $1,000 monthly. 
Box M-910. 

TEANECK, NEW JERSEY—July, August. 3 bedrooms, 
2V2 baths, screened porch, patio. 25 minutes midtown 
Manhattan. $650. 201-TE 6-8808, Sox M-919. 

HOUSES FOR EXCHANGE 

HOLIDAY HOME EXCHANGE BUREAU will arrange be
tween reputable approved people. Write Box 555, Grants, 
New Mexico. 

MEMBERS EXCHANGE HOMES for rent free vacations. 
Write: Vacation Exchange Clubs, 554 Fifth Avenue, 
New York 36. 

APARTMENTS AVAILABLE 

For Rent—Furnished 

RIVERDALE, N.Y. 3 rooms, July-January. $150 month. 
Box M-896. 

For Summer Rental 

OGUNQUIT, MAINE. 2 bedroom garden apartment, excel
lent equipment, completely furnished. IMear Lookout Hotel. 
Box L-810. 

MID-MANHATTAN. 3 rooms. Dishwasher, air-condition
ing, piano. Fully equipped. Excellent transportation. 
PLaza 7-0479, Box M-883. 

4 BEDROOMS, Manhattan, children welcome, June 19th 
(or July 1st) to August 31st. $275 month. Box M-897. 

CAMBRIDGE, MASSACHUSETTS, near Harvard Square. 
2 room apartment overlooking river. Write Mrs. Buell 
or see Supt., 988 Memorial Drive. 

APARTMENTS WANTED 

Unfurnished 

SR STAFFER seeks IV2-2V2 unfurnished apartment East 
Side Manhattan with good transportation to midtown. 
Box M-925. 

Furnished 

BEAUTIFUL VERMONT. A few well-chosen locations 
bordering small highland lake. Magnificent views. Ideal 
for four seasons or year-round homes. J. H. Macleod, 
Walllngford, Vermont. 

FOR A FEW with good taste. A country club has been 
established on an old 300 acre estate in the magnificent 
hills and fields of central Orange County, New York, 55 
miles from New York City. Facilities include an attrac
tive club, swimming pool, all season tennis courts, riding 
trails, small game hunting, and other outdoor activities. 
For those who can afford it, we have a choice of seven 
wooded house sites, six to ten acres each. Fees and 
land costs are substantial, but in keeping with the 
character of the estate, and objectives of the owner. 
Further information—write George W. Kohl, Box 447, 
Goshen, Mew York. 

STOWE, VERMONT—Real Estate. All kinds of prop
erty. Garland Agency, Robert Garland, Broker. 
802-253-7242. 

MARTHA'S VINEYARD—Unique 5 acre setting. Un
paralleled views of ocean. Private beach, tennis. Box 
M-738. 

NORTHERN VERMONT. Tree farmers again offer inci
dentally acquired houses, lots near lakes, brooks and 
skiing; timber tracts for recreation and investment. For 
Brochure write Box M-831, 

EASTERN SHORE MARYLAND. Estate site on Tide
water. Sportsman's Paradise. Farmland and woodland. 
202-543-5640, Box M-877. 

CAMPS 

BROADVIEW FARM CAMP—where 55 children, 6-13, 
experience the wonders of nature study in a self governed 
community in the Lakes Region of New Hampshire. Crafts, 
riflery, archery, farm animals, tripping. Pets welcome. Bro
chure; 1776 East 18th Street, Brooklyn, New York 11229. 

LE CAMP FRANCAIS in New England. Coed, 4 to 18, 
special teen program. A profitable summer combining 
sports and French. 1200 Fifth Avenue, NYC. TRafalgar 
6-4340. 

HIGH/SCOPE—coed, 11-16, creative challenge for capable 
youth. 1305 Sherman, Ypsilanti, Michigan. 

TOMOKA FOR TEENAGERS, 13-19, Tomoka for TOTS, 
4-7, Tomoka for INTERS, 8-12. 3 distinct, separate 
Camp Units near Tanglewood, Becket, Massachusetts. 
Creative Skills, Culture, Sports and Seminars. 2, 4, 6, 
8 week sessions. Camp Tomoka, 17 Helene Avenue, 
Wlerrick, L.I., N.Y. 516-MA 3-0032. 

CAMP CHOCONUT—Stressing self-reliance, A summer of 
constructive fun for 40 boys 9 to 16. Campcraft, trips, 
shop, natural science, work projects, farm animals, sports. 
Private lake. 800 wooded acres in northeast Pennsyl
vania, 17 miles south of Binghamton, New York. Booklet. 
S. Hamill Home, Box 33-R, Gladwyne, Pennsylvania. 

MAINE SAILING SCHOOL—summer camp, coed, ages 
11-17, on Penobscot Bay. Some tutoring available. The 
Hilburns, Box 174, Lakeport, California. 

NO FRILLS. Full $700 worth: Music, Dance, Drama, Fine 
Arts, Sports (Coed 6-16). Appel Farm Art & Music 
Center, Elmer 22, New Jersey. 

RETIREMENT LIVING 

WILL YOUR RETIREMENT be a pleasure . . . or a 
problem? All of your retirement needs can be provided 
at CRESTVIEW CLUB APARTMENTS. The newest, most 
carefully appointed apartment-type building in the eastern 
United States for those 60 years and over. Located in 
suburban residential Toledo, Ohio, near shopping, with 
good transportation. Meals, services, and guaranteed life 
care if and when needed for reasonable monthly fee. 
For full information on life lease program, write: Resident 
Manager, 5330 Harroun Road, Sylvania, Ohio. You will 
enjoy freedom, friends and fine food at CRESTVIEW. 

ADD MORE LIFE to your retirement. Investigate romantic 
Guadalajara. Best climate this hemisphere—culture and 
beauty abound. Lower living costs; medical plan; moder
ately priced homes starting at $6,900 and up. Box L-100. 

RETIRED COUPLE wants furnished rental summer, 
seasonal. Small apartment within IV2 hours bus travel 
from NYC. Prefer village central N.J. Must be near 
shopping and bus. Box M-906. 

COURTLAND HALL. Place of distinction for elderly 
people. Attractive single rooms, balanced meals, spacious 
grounds. Rate $50.00 per week, room and meals. 
Middleboro, Massachusetts. 

(Continued on page 102} 
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CLASSIFIED VACATIONS VACATIONS 
(Continued from page 101) 

VACATIONS 
WALKER'S WRINKLE, Brooklin, Maine. View Merrick's 
Bay. Rooms, Home Cooking. 

PINKHAM NOTCH INN-DANA PLACE. A New England 
Inn of rare charm at the foot of Mt. Washington. 
Enjoy your leisure, superb mountain climbing, swimming 
and outdoor sports in at^ idyllic setting. $10-$16 
American Plan. R. P. Whipple, IVIanager, Jackson 3, 
New Hampshire. 

MAINE'S MOST COMPLETE lodging complex on beau
tiful Rangeley Lake. Inn, Motel, and Camps. 100% 
pollen free. Ideal for vacations. For reservations call 
BE 864-3341. 

CHAMPIONSHIP ROCKEFELLER GOLF COURSE opens 
December 1st. Reserve accommodations five minutes 
away. Summer or winter vacationing always best at 
The Waves, St. Croix, Virgin Islands. 

KINAPIC LODGE, Lake Kezar, Lovell, Maine. American-
Jewish cuisine. Cottages, private bath. Golf, tennis, 
beach, water skiing. Couples, families $90-|- weekly. 
Opens June 26th. Long Island Phone 516-TN 8-4057. 

FETZER'S GUEST FARM, New Ho.oe, Pennsylvania. Or
ganically raised vegetables, meats, home baking. Filtered 
pool, tennis, rooms with private bath and semiprivate. 
Bucks County Playhouse, Wlusic Circus. Folder. Telephone 
215-862-2630. 

FLORIDA KEYS—ISLAMORADA. Box 222R, Drop An
chor Resort Motel. Relaxed oceanfront tropical living. 
Efficiencies, Pool. Brochure. 

VACATION AT HOME—Avoid household cares and re
sponsibilities. Western family vacation. Riding our spe
cialty. Located on mountain fishing stream 30 miles 
north Yellowstone Park. Telephone 406-333-4452. Ox 
Yoke Ranch, Emigrant, Montana. 

FLOOD BROOK HOUSE, Vermont, Route 11, midway 
between Peru and Londonderry. Cool, 1600'—near thea
ters, concerts, antiquing, golf, hiking, fishing, swimming.' 
$10 a day with dinner and breakfast (most people prefer 
lunch out). Come and try us—$6.50 overnight with a 
"real" breakfast, $5.00 without meals. Housekeeping 
apartment available. Gertrude and Robert Roessie. 802-
824-5918. 

MAINE ISLAND—Cottage, apartment, room-board. Modern 
conveniences. Car ferry. The Whitteds, Swans Island, 
Maine. 

TIP TOP INN, Cuttingsville, Vermont. Old fashioned 
country inn. Mountaintop location. June 15th-0ctober 
15th. Folder. 

ADIRONDACK CAMP—Road's End Lodge, Lake Pleasant 
3, N.Y. 12108. On large lake—fishing, swimming, boat
ing, sandy beach -f- sundeck. Modern housekeeping, 
rooms, 3 meals. Phone: Lake Pleasant 7554 or 6303. 

ONLY THE HOSPITALITY is old fashioned. Private 
pool, free golf, located in the White Mountains. 
Bountiful Yankee meals. The New England Inn, Intervale 
9, New Hampshire. 

MONBLASON COLONIAL INN for the discriminating. 
French haute cuisine. Unspoiled countryside. Swimming, 
golf nearby. Virion, owner chef. Pine Plains, New York. 
914-EX 8-9420. 

HOUSEBOAT VACATIONS. Command your cruise on the 
Finger Lakes, Erie Canal and Mohawk River, 800 miles 
of varied, historic waterways. Stylish, comfortable, care
free—and safe for children. Insured. Complete galley, 
head, living for six. Memorable! Details: Fingerlakes 
Houseboat Vacations, 508 Beechwood, East Rochester, 
New York. 

RECREATE AT RAINBOW LODGE, Wit. Tremper, N.Y. 
Mountains, trout streams, filtered pool. Quiet, secluded. 
American Plan. Private baths. Near Woodstock. Brochure. 

GRACIOUS LIVING in beautiful seacoast village. Fine 
food. Entertainment, own boat and auto trips. $12-$15.50 
daily includes 3 meals. Folder. Direct service from New 
York. Paul R. Hurlburt, Whitehall Inn, Camden, Maine. 

UNIQUE DEEP-WOODS LAKESIDE HIDEAWAY near 
Tanglewood. Rustic lodge, cottages, honeymoon cabins, 
outdoor music, unorganized activities, informal serenity. 
CHANTERWOOD, Lee, Massachusetts. Open May 28th. 

RELAX-BY-THE-SEA at superb Maine resort less than 
two hours drive from Boston. Excellent cuisine, champion
ship putting green, swimming pool. The Lookout Hotel, 
Ogunquit 2, Maine. 

PICTURE-BOOK VILLAGE off beaten path. Relaxing his
toric Inn. Small-town events, country auctions. Pool. 5 
acre grounds, brook. Folder. The Tavern, Grafton, Ver
mont. 

MARTHA'S VINEYARD ISLAND. Escape to island plea
sure for charm, beauty and friendliness. Lovely old harbor 
towns, breathtaking scenery, cameo beaches, whispering 
ocean, towering cliffs, amiable living, all sports. Hotels, 
cottages, efficiencies, motels, guest houses. Tell us your 
needs, arrival, length of stay. Martha's Vineyard Informa
tion, Vineyard Haven 4, Massachusetts. 

HOTEL PLAYA MAZATLAN. Beautiful, safe, tropical 
beach, quiet resort, best international cuisine and service. 
Write for information: Mazatlan, Sinaloa, Mexico. 

CHAITS. Modern, Informal. Swimming, Tennis, Folk Danc
ing, Day Camp. Accord 5, N.Y. Telephone 914-626-7373. 

TIRED? Come to the tropical, fully modern, Matecuiiibe 
Resort Motel, Florida Keys. Box 203B, Islamorada, 
Florida. 

NO COCKTAIL LOUNGE—the warmth of spirit obviates 
the need for spirits. Clean, comfortable guest accommo
dations, and a well-set table in a dining room that takes 
its beauty from breathtaking view of 7,500 mountaintop 
acres. All sports, including golf, tennis, boating, fishing 
. . . and more. Hay rides, cook-outs, nature walks, 
movies, ping-pong, children's programs, and so forth. 
AND lectures, seminars, workshops and other activities 
designed to refresh you culturally and spiritually. Not 
expensive, compared to other resorts. 450 guests; many 
of them get to be best of friends, and bring others. 
Come for a day—you'll be back! Lake Mohonk Mountain 
House, Dept. SR, New Paltz, N.Y. . . . 90 miles from 
NYC. 914-256-2211. 

CAPE WINDS B Y - T H E - S E A ; West Harwich, Cape Cod, 
Massachusetts. Beautiful inn for 30 adult guests. Directly 
on ocean. Private beach. Patios. All private baths. $7-$10 
per person including Continental breakfast. Weekly and 
off-season rates. Suites, oceanfront apartments. Brochure: 
The Barrows, West Harwich 18, Massachusetts. 

BACK LOG CAMP, on Indian Lake, Adirondacks, New 
York, attracts those who love the unspoiled wilderness 
and actively welcome escape from civilization's "advan
tages." July 2nd to September 4th. Reductions for 
families and longer visits. Brochure: Mrs. Henry J . 
Cadbury, Haverford, Pennsylvania. 

THE SEASIDE, on unspoiled Longboat Key. Florida. 
New year 'round family resort on private Gulf beach. 
Folder, rates upon request. 

THE YODLER—Marvelous fun or quiet relaxation in 
Stowe, Vermont. 

ENJOY YOUR VACATION with your family at a New 
England lakeside resort. All facilities. Entertainment. 
American Plan; housekeeping cottages. Forrest Durkee, 
Wolfeboro 18, IM.H. 

MOON CAPER. At luxurious Adventure Inn on subtropical 
Hilton Head Island, S.C. Explore a plantation graveyard 
at midnight. Take a moonlit dip in surf gentled by the 
Trade Winds. Feast on native seafoods by lantern light. 
Walk along a silvered beach past whispering sea oats. 
Be lulled to sleep by whippoorwills in a moss-hung ocean 
forest. 6 moonlit nights, 7 sun-filled days, 2 meals, room 
for 2 with balcony on the ocean, $79 per person. Call 
803-785-3372. Write Box 15, The Adventure Inn, Hilton 
Head Island, S.C. 

THE PONY BARN—Motel and apartments. Westerly, 
R.I. Golfing, beaching, fishing. 

VACATION at The Cliff House & Motels. Quiet. Restful. 
Informal. Dining Room. Cocktails. Heated Swimming Pool. 
Golf. May 28th to October 17th. Ogunquit 5, Maine. 

BEDS TURNED DOWN EACH NIGHT. Beautiful eigh 
teenth century New England inn in one of Vermont's 
loveliest villages. Old World charm. Gardens, tall trees, 
sweeping lawns. Advance reservations requested. Barrows 
House, Dorset 3, Vermont. 

QUIET, ELM SHADED location near ocean, art galleries, 
shops, wharves. Small inn, apartments and motel with or 
without meals. Open all year. Tuck Inn Lodge, Rock-
port 2, Massachusetts. 

WESTERN ADVENTURE on authentic ranch. Fun for all 
ages on operating stock ranch 50 miles north of Yellow
stone Park. Riding, fishing, pack trips, all ranch activi
ties. Paul Christensen, 63 Ranch, Box R 676, Livingston, 
Montana. 

WHITNEYS' . . . Charming Inn off beaten path. Rooms, 
Cottages, Motel. All seasonal sports. Famous food. AAA. 
Open most all year. Folder tells al l . Bill & Betty 
Whitney, Jackson 10, New Hampshire. 

SHAWMUT INN. AAA. Oceanfront resort. Secluded, rest
ful, informal. 60 rooms. 18 cottages. Chalet Motor Lodge. 
Heated pool. Fine food. Cocktails. Open May 27th. 
Kennebunkport 19, Maine. 

QUEST WITH QUAKERS: Vacation, insights, values. 
Traverse City, Michigan, June 26th-July 3rd. Write 
Friends General Conference, 1520 Race Street, Philadel
phia, Pennsylvania 19102. 

PA!NT-VACATION — Picturesque Maine Coast, famous 
artists. Second Annual Workshops. June 25th-July 3rd-
August 20th-August 28th. Hillcrest Inn, Ogunquit. 

WiNDY HiLL, R.D. Box 160, Walden, N.Y. Records, 
books, lake. Informal. Telephone: 914-562-1232. Open 
May 28th. 

CANOE TRIPS OUTFITTED—everything furnished, $6.50 
daily. Beautiful wilderness country. Free information: 
Border Lakes, Box 569, Ely, Minnesota. 

NAPLES, MAINE. Chute Homestead. Cottages in the 
lakeshore pines, delicious food, lobster-bakes, fishing, 
photography, antiques, water skiing. Trips and trails in 
the green hills. Pets and people welcomed. Folder. AAA. 

MONABNOCK REGION. Beauty, charm, relaxation, tow
ering pines, swimming pool, shuffleboard, your own lodge, 
delicious meals. Open May to mid-October. Write Palmer 
Lodge, Keene 4, N.H. 

NEWSTEAD FARM. Springtime in historic Virginia. 
Brochure. Cartersville, Virginia. 

DAVID'S FOLLY. Country living on Maine Coast. Seafood, 
garden vegetables, blueberry pies, coffeepot always on 
stove. Minerva Cutler, Brooksville, Maine. 

PROSPECT HOUSE. Hotel-Motel-Golf Club. Enjoy the 
cool, gorgeous Vermont lakeside setting near Rutland 
(opposite Alexander Woollcott's Island). GOLF, fishing, 
safe beach, boating, riding, tennis, dancing, movies, spe
cial events. $65-$93 weekly. The Charles Bakers, Hosts. 
Write, Color Folder. Box 90-G, Lake Bomoseen, Vermont. 

ISLAND VIEW HOUSE—Chebeague Island, Maine (Casco 
Bay). "Golf." Brochure. 

FALL UNDER THE SPELL of the sea as did writers of 
old at this distinguished resort on Cape Ann. Quiet, restful. 
All rooms, suites with private baths and telephones. Broad 
porches. Excellent food. The Ralph Waldo Emerson, Rock-
port 2, Massachusetts. Tel. 617-546-6321. 

SUNNY FUN-FILLED, golf and surf vacations. Cele
brated cuisine, cocktails, housekeeping cottages. Brochure: 
Atlantis, Kennebunk Beach 2, Maine. 

STEPHANIE AND PHILIP BARBER invite you to vacation 
luxuriously, calmly, actively, lazily, musically, flex
ibly at WHEAT LEIGH in Lenox, Massachusetts, where 
a countess once dwelled. Do write—we'll send the 
Wheatleigh, the jazz, the folk, the Tanglewood 
folders, yes, 

BLUEBERRY HILL! Apple blossoms! Nothing whatever to 
do. Lucullan food. The Mastertons, Brandon, Vermont. 

PEACE—BEAUTIFUL NATURE—CREATIVITY. No TV, 
individualized meals. Five guests only. House on the Hill, 
Worcester, N.Y. 607-Ex 7-6218. 

RESORT LUXURY in the North Woods. Swimming pool, 
golf, archery. Excellent food, cocktails. Private airstrip 
adjoins. Two miles north of Jackman. Sky Lodge and Motel, 
Moose River, Maine. 

COLONIAL CHARM midst wooded Litchfield Hills. Ca
sual atmosphere—Luscious Food—Pool—Summer Theater 
and Auctions: Golf, Riding nearby. Mary Fisher, Bantam, 
Connecticut. 203-567-9127. 

EVERY SEASON there's a reason. Fishing, boating, hunt
ing, skiing. Pleasant Mt. Chair Lift. For FREE booklet 
write Box 236E, Chamber of Commerce, Bridgton, Maine. 

NANTUCKET, fascinating island 30 miles at sea, yet 
only one hour by air from New York or Boston: Miles of 
white sand beach, surf bathing (water averages 72°), golf, 
sailing, all your favorite sports, varied entertainment. 
Modern hotels, inns, guest houses. Excellent restaurants. 
Free illustrated booklet. Information Service, Nantucket 
16, Massachusetts. 

MOOSEHEAD LAKE. Famed resort, inn and cottages at 
edge of the great outdoors, Golf course, fishing, water 
skiing. Delicious Maine food. Cocktail lounge. No hay 
fever. Informal. Moderate rates. Open year 'round. AAA. 
Squaw Mountain Inn, Greenville Junction 12, Maine. 

WATERVILLE INN—For nearly a century a resort un
changed in its essential character. In the White Mountain 
National Forest. Comfortable Inn, golf course, swimming, 
tennis and miles of pleasant hiking trails along streams 
and cascades. Folder. Advance reservations requested. 
WaterviUe Valley, Campton, P.O., New Hampshire. 
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VACATIONS VACATIONS TRAVEL 

LIKE A CRUISE on the ocean with none of the 
motion. A small, luxurious, quiet, scenic inn. Salt water 
pool. With or without meals. No liquor. Open no»» to 
November. AAA. Mobil Guide. Yankee Clipper, Rockport 
3, Massachusetts. 

CHRISTMAS TREE INN. AAA. Deliberate informality. 
Lakeside resort with orivate cottages nestled in pines. 
Central dining room and lodge. Excellent meals. Sandy 
beach, good fishing. Open June to September. Bridgton 
5, Maine. 

WINDHAM HILL FARM. West Townshend, Vermont. 
Quiet country inn—books—music—good food. Folder. 
Phone area: 802-874-5951. 

REWARDING PROGRAM, gourmet table, schoolteacher 
prices: EMERSON FINE ARTS CENTER, York Harbor, 
Maine. Brochure: Box 111, New Milford, Connecticut. 

EAGLE MOUNTAIN HOUSE, Jackson 16, New Hamp
shire. Overlooks Wildcat Valley. Square mile estate with 
golf, swimming pool. All summer sports, social program. 
Excellent meals. June 25th-0ctober 13th. Color folder. 

THE IMPROBABLE INN for artists (and compatible 
personnel). Lodging, studios, one-world cuisine. $56 
weekly. Bay Street Studio 333, Boothbay Harbor, Maine. 
Brochure! 

LIKE SWIMMiNG, GOLF, SPORTS, Excellent Meals? 
You'll thoroughly enjoy vacationing at this delightful 
country Inn on 250 acre estate. Children's supervised sum
mer program. Informal entertainment. $12.50-$23 day 
includes meals. Family rates. AAA. Color folder. Open 
air year Telephone 413-498-5341. Edwin Finch, Man
ager, The Northfield Inn, East Northfield 46, Massachu
setts. 

RIVERSIDE HOTEL-MOTEL. Informal seaside relaxa
tion. Bountiful meals. Near beach, art colony, golf. 
Moderate rates. Color folder. Ogunquit 2, Maine. 

UP-ISLAND on Martha's Vineyard, you're away from 
frantic joy-mills, free as a gull. Picturesque harbor to 
paint, beautiful beaches, tennis, cycling, scholarly re
treats. Modern cottages for 2 to 6 guests. $85 to $115 
weekly includes delicious meals. Lower June rates. 
Write D. R. Thompson, Owner-Manager, Menemsha Inn, 
Menemsha, Massachusetts. 

GREEN SHADOWS INN. Old Lyme, Connecticut. Quiet, 
country living. Rooms and cottages. 

ACTION AND RELAXIN', that's New Hampshire—a 
great little state that packs your vacation with summer
time fun. Crystal clear lakes, towering mountains, a 
rollicking coast, fine motels and restaurants . . . ask 
what you wil l . New Hampshire has it. For your free 
vacation kit write: Vacation Center, 130 State House 
Annex, Concord, New Hampshire. 

SAN FRANCISCO ON A BUDGET? Charming, centrally 
located. Hotel Beresford, 635 Sutter Street. 

LAKE MICHIGAN VACATION ESTATE, concerts, resi
dent artist, cottages, apartments, studios: 1,000' beach, 
pools, tennis, children's program, May-September. Sleepy 
Hollow, South Haven, Michigan. 

ENJOYABLE but not expensive. Vacation resort on Lake 
Wentworth. Modern cabins. Land and water sports. Bass 
fishing. Color folder gives complete information. Point 
Breeze, Wolfeboro, N.H. 

OGUNQUIT. Famous summer vacation center. Magnificent 
beach, majestic cliffs, camera fans' dream. Many activi
ties. Artists' colony, summer theater, deep-sea fishing, 
golf, movies. Hotels, guest houses, motels, cottages, 
restaurants. For information write Information Bureau, 
Ogunquit 15, Maine. 

FAMILY VACATIONS! ALOHA MANOR. Vermont lake 
near White Mountains. Informal resort, also "Sleep Away" 
or Day Camp. Water sports. Crafts. Tennis. Trips. Golf 
and Dartmouth summer theater near. Bungalows. Excellent 
food or housekeeping units, Mrs, Gulick Pierce, 531 East 
20th, i\lew York City 10. 

LAKE SHORE FARM—Boating, fishing, swimming, pri
vate beach, children's haven. Northwood, N.H, 

HEAR THE WILD LOON—Bring your family to Timber-
lock on the unspoiled shore of Indian Lake, Adirondacks. 
Peruse our brochure. Richard Catlin, Sabael, W.Y. 

"GET AWAY FROM IT ALL" tb relax in the quiet 
friendly charm of 'TWEEN WATERS INN, Captiva 
Island off Ft. Myers, Florida, Enjoy excellent fishing, 
world-famous shelling beaches, national wildlife refuge. 
Call 813-GR 2-3911 or write Box 196S, Captiva, Florida. 
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QUIET SEASIDE ROOMS with complete breakfasts. 
Red Inn, Provincetown, Massachusetts. 

IN A RUT? Loafer's paradise! No honeymooners, teen
agers. Mile to Pocono Playhouse, Pool, lake, lounge, 
dining room, WOODSIDE, Cresco, Pennsylvania, 

THE CLEARSNG—Remote, secluded, charming Berkshire 
country estate. Adults, Swimming pool. Brochure, Box 
39, West Chesterfield, Massachusetts, 

DELECTABLE FOOD—No cans or mixes—private beach, 
horses, too! Ring, trails, Appel-Rowe on Watchic Lake, 
Standish, Maine, 207-642-2506, 

VACATION POTRIPS—Mendocino Coast, Oregon, Five 
day pottery making field trips, Riegger Workshops, Mill 
Valley, California, 

GET AWAY FROM IT ALL. One of the last of the 
Old Adirondack Inns, Roam our 130 woodland acres, 
swim from our private beach, enjoy your own private 
cottage and our fine food. Potter's, Blue Mountain Lake, 
New York, 

SWISS RESORT. AAA, Nature, Peace, Beauty, Modern 
comfort; sports; Swiss cuisine; excellent library. Snow-
village Lodge, Snowville, N,H. 03877. Tel. 603-447-2818. 

COLONIAL LONG ISLAND, at Amagansett. The Ocean 
Dune Apartments offer luxuriously furnished, charming 
2 and 4 room seaside suites with kitchenettes, daily 
maid service, private sun decks, swimming pool, private 
ocean beach, golf privileges. Rates and Brochure: 
BO 9-7299 or 516-AM 7-3406. 

SUMMER STUDIES ABROAD 

GERMANY—Two five-week summer courses for German 
(3 levels). Neckar Valley castle. Transportation ar
ranged. Schiller College, 7121 Kleiningersheim, Germany. 

"FRANCAIS PARLE" is the name of a school that 
doesn't work. For instance we never got a single letter 
of thanks. What's the matter with us? , . . "Francais 
Parle" is a school of Spoken French and we never taught 
our students the art of writing letters. . . . "Francais 
Parle," 5 Faubourg St-Honore, Paris, Leconte: Director. 

CENTRAL AMERICAN STUDY TOUR—Culture, politics, 
economy; explore individual interests. Academic credit. 
June 21st-July 10th. $590. The George Washington 
University (CGS), Washington, D.C. 20006. 

SPAIN-SPAIN—$895—N.Y.-N.Y. High School Students; 
Granada, Seville, Morocco, Portugal! 52 days. Every
thing included: Spanish language, culture; scheduled 
jets; room, meals, many trips; classic, folk guitar, folk 
singing; U.S. Directors, Granada University instructors; 
similar program France. Scholastic Trips Abroad, Inc. 
507 Fifth Avenue, NYC 10017. 

TRAVEL 

A FREE "PASSPORT" to England's stately homes and 
gardens. Only SWAN, Britain's big company owned net
work, gives all inclusive Car Rental AND complimentary 
facilities, to visit National Trust homes and gardens 
throughout the country. Full color brochure from SWAM 
SELF DRIVE LTD., 193 Regent Street, London W.I . , 
also Glasgow and over 50 depots. 

NEW YORK CITY, HOTEL BEDFORD, 40th Street, Just 
East of Park Avenue. For the discriminating guest who 
prefers a quiet and gracious hotel in the midst of New 
York's most convenient Grand Central area. Only one 
block from non-stop subway to the World's Fair . . . 
near all shopping and entertainment. Beautifully deco
rated rooms and suites . . . featuring fully equipped 
kitchenettes . . . private bath, air-conditioning and TV. 
. . . Ideal for families , . , Moderate rates. Continental 
Restaurant and Cocktail Lounge, Write Dept, SR for 
brochure. 

CRUISE CARIBBEAN JUNGLE RIVERS, visit friendly 
Bushnegro, Amerindian stone-age villages; hunt; fish; 
tour quaint capital; stay modern hotels, guest houses. 
Write Surinam, Dept. SR-4, 10 Rockefeller Plaza, 
i\lew York. 

"KACHINAS"—Teen girls—4 weeks Colorado ranch, 
with Art program—3 weeks travel-camp National Parks. 
Teacher staff, nurse. Acceptance by interview. Mr. 
Edward E. Stark, 582 King Street, Chappaqua, New 
York. 914-CEntral 8-3265. 

SAILING EXPEDITION. Central America/Caribbean. 
Share adventure, expense. Airmail: Yate FAIRWINDS, 
Club Pesca, Cartegena, Columbia. 

SOUTH AMERICA-$595—High School Students: spend 
51 summer days high in cool Andes, Ecuador. Everything 
included: Air fare, Miami-Miami; room, board; Spanish 
instruction; many trips: Indian villages, jungles, equator, 
bullfights. Scholastic Trips Abroad, Inc. 507 Fifth 
Avenue, NYC 10017. 

SHIPBOARD INTRODUCTION to Study Abroad. Be 
briefed on European university life on special sailings of 
the student ship M/S AURELIA in July, August or Sep
tember. Improve your language fluency, attend art lectures, 
discuss international issues. Low fares, free Orientation. 
Council on Student Travel, Dept. SR-11, 777 United 
Nations Plaza, New York 10017, MO 1-0310. 

SAIL AWAY on SHENANDOAH. 5 glorious days of 
romantic adventure along the warm Southern New Eng
land coast. Good food, comfortable accommodations on 
new 108-foot topsail schooner. COASTWISE PACKET, 
Dept. 29, Vineyard Haven, Massachusetts. 

YACHT CRUISING. Good selection comfortable cruising 
yachts—Caribbean, Greek Islands and French Inland 
Waterways. For further information airmail: The Inter
national Marine Agency Limited, BCM/IMAL, London, 
W.C. 1. 

MUSIC. The best of Europe's festivals at a leisurely 
pace. 46 days by air. 55 days by ship. E. W. Smith, 
17 East 49th Street, New York 10017. 

SEE CENTRAL AMERICA by VW station wagon. Thirty 
day land portion Panama to Philadelphia $815. By ship 
July 28th or fly down August 7th. Write Dr. Donald 
Brown, Villanova University, Villanova, Pennsylvania. 

EUROPE-AN UNREGIMENTED TOUR! Discover this 
bargain. TOURS, 255-B Sequoia, Pasadena, California. 

SAVE MONEY ON YOUR NEXT TRIP to New York by 
staying at the Hotel Paris. The Paris is like a Volks
wagen . . . we offer all the essential services but no 
frills; comfort but not luxury; a swimming pool but no 
night club. Ask for leaflets, "New York for Free" and 
"How to Enjoy New York." Write to M. L. Walter, 
Hotel Paris, New York 10025. 

SAIL THE MAINE COAST. Historic Schooner, "Stephen 
Taber." Relaxed and informal vacation. $125 weekly. 
$100 in June and September. All inclusive. Write Cap'n 
Jim Sharp, Box 561, Camden 7, Maine. 

CARIBBEAN YACHT CRUISING—Charter your own pri
vate yacht in the sunlit Caribbean. All ships with con
genial captains, competent crews, luxurious accommo
dations. One way voyages between Antigua and Grenada. 
Fascinating islands, picturesque harbours, fabulous sail
ing. Attractive summer rates. Write airmail: V, E, B. 
Nicholson & Sons, Box 103, St, Johns, Antigua, West 
Indies. 

CAR-A-DAY TOURS of Europe, recommended by Fodor's 
Guides. 316 itineraries. $12,50 per day. Travel Trust 
Tours, P.O. Box 207, Natick, Massachusetts. 

BACHELOR PARTY®—Worldwide cruises and tours for 
single people. Free 32 page catalogue. Dept. SR, Bachelor 
Party Tours, 444 Madison Avenue, New York 10022. 

GOING ABROAD?—Store your car safely in New York. 
Indoors, insured, inexpensive. Newbold Garage, 2000 West
chester Avenue, Bronx 62, N.Y. TAImadge 2-9336. 

MAINE WINDJAMMER CRUISES-6 memorable days 
carefree, exhilarating sailing on Schooners MATTIE and 
MERCANTILE. $99, June and September. $119, July and 
August. For free folder write Capt. Jim Nisbet, P.O. 
Box 404D, Camden, Maine, Phone Area 207-236-2938, 

DON'T BE TONGUE-TIED ABROAD. Take along Harper's 
Phrase Books for France, Germany, Italy, Spain, Portugal 
and Holland and enjoy the thrill of being understood. Set 
01 six, only $3.95 postpaid, Warne, 101 Fifth Avenue, 
NYC 10003, 

COED TRAVEL for teens to England and Continent 
under adult leadership. Leaving by ship June 26th for 
42 days of adventure and fun. Lydia Geer, 17 East 
49th Street, New York 10017, 

VAGABOND VOYAGES UNDER SAIL—Longing for Ta
hiti? There's a South Seas Paradise within reach of 
your vacation schedule—and checkbook! Beachcomb tropic 
islands of Bahamas with me aboard magnificent 150-foot 
sctiooner, "TROPIC ROVER," Informal 10-day cruises, 
from $175, Capt. Sid Hartshorne, Dept. D-1, 2010 S.W. 
16th Court, Ft. Lauderdale, Florida. 

SAIL TO THE ISLANDS of Maine on Gloucester 
Schooner, "ADVENTURE." An unusual, informal, fun 
filled vacation, $125 weekly, all inclusive. Brochure, 
Yankee Schooner Cruise, Box 696, Camden 7, Maine, 
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K I N G S L E Y D O U B L E - C R O S T I C N O . 1 6 2 4 
Reg. U.S. Patent Office 

By Doris Nash Wortman 

DEFINITIONS 

A. In law, acquired privilege 
to use or enioy a bit of 
somebody else's land. 

B. Health and winter resort 
near Grimaldi caves, on 
Mediterranean (Italian sp.) 

C. How the slayer of the 
Jabberwock "stood awhile" 
by the Tumtum tree (2 
wds.) 

D. The old diversion from 
which modern "B ingo" is 
derived (2 wds.) 

E. Long curved knife, com
mon among Mohammedans. 

F. What Polly in Mother 
Goose was told to " p u t " 
(2 wds.) 

G. Time phrase as to when 
the great Paris and ten
don conferences on World 
War I reparations took 
place (2 wds., one comp.) 

H. Appearing to be damaged 
by certain devouring in
sects (comp.) 

I. Place of ini t ial training 
for U.S. Navy or Marine 
recruits (2 wds.) 

J. Deserted one's comrades, 
traditionally, esp. in adver> 
sity; betrayed, informed. 

K. One of two portions of 
anything (2 wds.) 

WORDS 

m n i 2 5 T 6 6 ' l 9 ~ \ 0 l 0 7 T 

"54 167 184 153 140 T F Vio 

17 rie eT 67" T" 196 sF fi? m 

128 T T 20 160 m 105 u o 168 134 

24 142 150 46^ ToT 17 ? r 

' 9 7 " T 0 6 T 7 5 ~ 5 8 ' ' 8 2 T r T r T 4 6 

' 9 F " 5 6 " 7 6 " l Y T 0 2 T " i 0 9 130 7 r m i l 8 T 

? 7 3 l 4 ' ? 5 7 1 0 7 T r ? 2 1 2 5 T 5 4 1 9 3 

m 145 163 "sF 13? 23" 29" " l?" 

104 19 185 139 144 170 

28 94 158 55 13 116 4 199 79 

DEFINITIONS 

L. Reporting—not quoting— 
what Justice Holmes said 
time has done to "many 
f ight ing fa i ths" (2 wds.) 

M. An old form of cannon 
shot, consisting usually of 
nine small balls held to
gether. 

N, In rabbinical law, usage 
or traditional custom. 

0 , Which of these was i t 
" t ha t spread these l ies" 
asked RossettI in Fragment 
(3 wds.) 

P. In India, one who has been 
ejected from his tradi
tional connection for vio
lation of the customs and 
rules. 

Q. Refuse as unsatisfactory. 

R. A certain tranquil l i ty In 
any situation, savoir faire 
(3 wds.) 

S. Stickiness. 

T. A sufficient supply; 3 
wds. often used to demand 
cessation of something an
noying or fut i le. 

U. Oarsman. 

V. Any instrumentality for 
the acquisition of knowl
edge. 

W. In music, according to the 
lute tablature. 

X. "Bonny" and brave vis
count in inspiring Scottish 
rallying song by Sir Walter 
Scott. 

WORDS 

'nlUv^mlTuJlsirTo 

7 73 149 190 53 161 88 178 115 

"3" sT 129 69" IT 198 4r 

135 i97 m 48" e T 122 76" 2 r l l T 176 i T 

"59" I T 9 7 124 T i i 165 195 174 

"is" 187 "so" T i i 143 164 

" 8 6 T 5 2 " u T i 7 ~ r " 2 6 " T 3 3 T 2 7 4 7 3 r 6 2 ' 

{79 

~ 5 ~ * 8 9 ' T 8 8 T 3 7 " 4 r T 8 0 f 5 5 8 4 ~ 4 r 

68 49 103 189 100 148 132 70 44 95 159 

T* 
"35 172 "42" "72 T82 

I T 90" "so" T94 T2T 108 74* 

111 83 192 40 22 123 33 

151 126 118 91 6 31 

DIRECTIONS 

To solve this pusslc yott 
inust guess twenty-odd 
WORDS, the definitions 
of zvhich are piven in the 
column headed DEFINI
TIONS. Alongside each 
definition, there is a row 
of dashes—one for each 
letter in the required 
word. When you have 
(juessed a zvord, write it 
on the dashes, and also 
write each letter in the 
correspondingly numbered 
square of the puzzle 
diagram . . . When the 
squares are all filled in, 
you will find that you 
have com^pleted a quota
tion from some published 
zuork. If read up and 
down, the letters in the 
diagram have no mean
ing . . . Black squares 
indicate ends of zvords; 
if there is no black square 
at the right side of the 
diagram-, the word carries 
over to the next line . . . 
When all the WORDS 
are filled in, their initial 
letters spell the name of 
the author and the title 
of the piece from zvhich 
the quotation has been 
taken. Of great help to 
the solver are this acrostic 
feature and the relative 
shapes of zvords in the 
diagram as they develop. 
Authority for spellings 
and dcfi.nitions is Web
ster's Nezv International 
Dictionary, Second and 
Third Editions. 

MAY 22. 19fi5 

Solut ion of last week's Double-Crost ic w i l l be found on page 22 of th is issue. 
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